
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

22nd June 2011
Present: 
Councillor David Soans (KBC)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 

Councillor Belinda Humfrey (NCC/DTC)

Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)


Councillor Christopher Groome (NCC/BLTC)

Councillor David Jones (Rothwell TC)

Councillor Alan Mills (KBC/RTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor Sally Hogston (RTC)

Councillor Roger Knight (BLTC)

Councillor Russell Roberts (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor Neil Matthew (RTC)

Councillor Mark Dearing (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Maurice Bayes (BSPC)


Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Insp Dick Aistrop (Northants Police)  

Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator - KBC)

11.A6TF.01
ELECTION OF CHAIR


It was proposed by Councillor David Soans and seconded by Councillor Alan Mills, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that Councillor Jan Smith was duly elected as Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the municipal year 2011/12.

11.A6TF.02
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR


It was proposed by Councillor Derek Zanger and seconded by Councillor David Soans, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that in his absence Councillor Alan Matthews be appointed Deputy Chair of the A6 Towns Forum for the municipal year 2011/12, subject to confirmation of his acceptance of the position.
11.A6TF.03
  APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors June Derbyshire, Alan Pote and Reg Barby.
11.A6TF.04
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 9th February 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
11.A6TF.05
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

None
11.A6TF.06
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
11.A6TF.07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
11.A6TF.08
APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES FOR THE TOWN FORUM AND RURAL FORUM
RESOLVED
that Cllr Tebbutt was appointed the Town Forum representative

RESOLVED
that Cllr Groome was appointed the Rural Forum representative
11.A6TF.09
NOMINATION TO COUNCIL FOR THE KETTERING BOROUGH STANDARDS COMMITTEE

It was proposed by Councillor Alan Mills and seconded by Councillor Mike Tebbutt, and accordingly was

RESOLVED
that Councillor Neil Matthew be nominated for the Standards Committee. 

11.A6TF.10
POLICE STATISTICS & COMMUNITY SAFETY

Insp Aistrop was welcomed to the meeting.

Desborough had shown an overall reduction in the Crime figures of 16%.  Burglary Dwelling was showing a significant increase but was offset by the figures of Burglary Other. Robbery was showing a 300% increase but the number of crimes was low so no need to panic.
(Councillor Russell Roberts attended the meeting at 7.15pm)


It was noted that there had been a number of attempted motor car thefts recently and Insp Aistrop reported that a team from Operation Guardian would be helping within the area to combat this.


Rothwell was showing an overall reduction of 10%, however there was no explanation for the increase seen under Burglary Other.  Fuel thefts were starting to increase again and the increase seen under Deception/Fraud had been committed through the Internet.

It was noted that Barton Seagrave was showing a reduction Criminal Damage and Theft from Motor Vehicles which was pleasing to see in comparison to the figures of 2010. 
Burton Latimer was showing an increase in Drug Offences which was due to more activity in the town by Operation Guardian who had been carrying out street stops and warrants.

Councillor Zanger advised the Forum that the Drop-In centre in Burton Latimer had now opened so hopefully this would encourage young people to attend.


Insp Aistrop then advised the forum members that some of the figures on the ASB reports were incorrect.  The changes were reported as each town figures were discussed. 

(Cllr Ruth Groome left the meeting at 7.25pm)


Desborough was now showing an overall reduction of 1% with total No. of Incidents at 499 and a reduction of 6 incidents in comparison to the previous year’s figures.

Rothwell was now showing an overall reduction of 1%, with the total No. of Incidents at 558 and a reduction of 5 incidents in comparison to the previous year’s figures.

There had been incidents in Jubilee Street which had caused the increase under Rowdy or Inconsiderate Behaviour, however this was being addressed by the Police working with the Housing Department of Kettering Borough Council and it was hopeful the problems would soon reduce.

Barton Seagrave was now showing an overall reduction of 32%, with the total No. of Incidents at 156 and a reduction of 72 incidents in comparison to the previous year’s figures.

Burton Latimer was now showing an overall rise of 4%, with the total No. of Incidents at 341 and an increase of 12 incidents in comparison to the previous year’s figures.

It was hopeful that a reduction would be showing by the end of 2011.  It was noted that the police bikes were a positive sight in the town and were able to access places police cars could not.


Concerns were raised regarding damage to play areas in Rushton Road, Desborough and that older children were preventing younger children from going by monopolizing the play areas.  Insp Aistrop offered to send a patrol car to monitor the situation.


Cllr Bayes requested to see figures from similar size forces across the country to see how the Kettering borough compared.  Insp Aistrop offered to make them available to Cllr Bayes.
(Insp Aistrop left the meeting at 7.35pm)
11.A6TF.11
OPERATION SPRING BULB

The contents of the report were noted and the members advised that the service was still available to towns who had not taken part in previous years.


Cllr Soans reported that Desborough Pocket Park wished to take part.

A request was made for wild flowers to be planted on the entrances to the A6 Towns, similar to the ones in Windmill Avenue, Kettering.
11.A6TF.12
FRIENDS OF PARK GROUPS 
The contents of the report were noted.
11.A6TF.13
PUBLIC TOILETS

A report had been submitted to provide an update on the public toilet provision in the A6 Towns.

It was noted that the automatic toilets were very expensive and their usage quite small.  The toilets in Burton Latimer, Rothwell and Desborough were not in the best condition and difficult to maintain.

The forum members felt strongly that public toilet facilities were important to their towns and if they were to be closed then alternative provisions should be well established beforehand.


Members of Rothwell Town Council expressed a great desire to retain their public toilet due to it’s positioning and the heritage of the town.


Consideration was given to the suggestion of recording the footfall through toilets to help determine their usage.


It was noted that there could be an agreement in place with the Bowls Club in Burton Latimer to be able to use their toilet facilities.  Martin Hammond offered to explore this further as a possible alternative provision.

(Belinda Humfrey left the meeting at 7.55pm)

It was noted that new alternative facilities should offer full disabled access.


Cllr Soans requested that negotiations proceed imminently on the current Desborough toilets as they had been out of action for nine months.
11.A6TF.14
DOG CONTROL ORDERS- Update

It was noted that the Dog Control Orders had been agreed at the Executive meeting in March 2011 and would come into effect on 1st July 2011. They would cover two areas: Dog Fouling and Dog Control. An article was to appear in the Evening Telegraph to advise the public.


A request was made for the Dog bins in Desborough to be emptied as they had been full for some time and could cause issues for wardens.


Councillors were invited to contact Brendan Coleman, Head of Environmental Care Services to see if it was possible to accept volunteer wardens.
11.A6TF.15
EAST KETTERING LIAISON – Update

It was noted that progress with Junction 10/10a of the A14 was slow but that a range of options had been seen by the Highways Agency.  It was noted that further planning applications could come forward which may have an impact on the junction.

11.A6TF.16
NEWSROUND


Desborough

Desborough Carnival was due to take place on Saturday 25th June and the Millennium Green Fund Day on 9th July.

£15,000 from the County Councillor and £40,000 from the Environment Agency were being used to re-instate meanders in Revital-Ise.

Rothwell

Rowell Fayre had started on 20th June.

The County Council had discontinued the School Crossing Patrols, however, Rothwell Town Council were committed to maintaining one.  The County Councillor was to fund the patrol for the first year from the Empowerment Fund and then the Town Council would approach the schools for funding for the second year.

The Rothwell carnival was due to take place on 9th July.


Burton Latimer

On 6th August, Twelfth Night was to be performed at Burton Latimer Hall.  Tickets were still available.

Land had been secured to extend the Pocket Park. 


A pilot scheme by the county was being tried out in Burton Latimer to stop motorbikes accessing alleyways.

Barton Seagrave

Concerns were raised with regards to lights being switched off in alleyways, in particular the impact on school children especially in winter in the A6 Towns.

It was noted that there was a litter problem from Belvoir Drive to the church.  Environmental Care had liaised with Wicksteed Park and the County Council helped to organise a litter pick.


Castle Field was due to be cleaned up.

11.A6TF.17
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None
11.A6TF.18
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Briefing in Planning 

· Localism Bill

· Update on Generic Wardens Scheme
 11.A6TF.19
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Due to all towns noticing the ‘street light switch off’, the Forum wished for the County Council to be mindful of CCTv cameras needing lighting to capture images.
Cllr Jan Smith (as Chair) gave thanks to Cllr Soans for his last four years as Chair of the Forum and welcomed all new councillors including new Burton Latimer Town Councillor Roger Knight.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.30 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

Rap
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(22.6.11)

